The Friends of St Nicholas' Chapel, King's Lynn

Minutes of the Thirteenth Annual General Meeting

held on Wednesday 3rd June 2015, at 7pm at Marriott’s Warehouse.

Present : there were 27 ‘Friends’ present, including 9 members of the Committee – Brian Chase, Adrian Parker, Roger Edwards, Nick Balaam, Malcolm Bailey, Richard Jarvis, Derek Oldfield , John Martin, and Heather Bolt.
Attending: Peter Aiers, Churches Conservation Trust Regional Director for the South East; Vicky Etheridge, Development Manager, and  Holly Isted, Learning and Participation Officer (both appointed to St Nicholas Chapel by the CCT as part of the HLF project).
1.   Apologies: were received from Tony and Sue Williams, Prof Elizabeth Pye, Barbara and Ken Vincent, Mary Roche, Colin and Janet Johnston, Paul Richards and Bryan Howling.
2.   Minutes 2013
The minutes of the 2014 AGM were considered and confirmed;  proposed by Mike Brindle and seconded by Brian Chase.
The Chairman welcomed Peter Aiers and asked Vicky Etheridge and Holly Isted to introduce themselves to the meeting. He explained that they had recently been appointed, on short-term contracts, to manage the development of the Chapel and to promote income generation.

He also introduced Richard Jarvis, who is nominated to take over from Roger Edwards as Treasurer/Finance Advisor. He thanked Roger for the years of dedication to a job which had grown in size and complexity since the Friends began in 2002.
3.   Chairman’s  Report
The Chairman thanked the members of the Management Committee; it continues to meet monthly while the HLF project is underway. Five members serve on the ‘Project’ Board.  The contractors William Anelay commenced work on the Chapel last July; the completion date is expected to be 20th July 2015.
He paid particular tribute to the members of the Interpretation sub-group, Professor Elizabeth Pye and Drs Kate Parker and Paul Richards. The trio had carried a much heavier burden than had been expected and had spent an inordinate amount of time researching, writing, and co-ordinating the work with CCT consultants, Ugly Studios; on top of time wasted with a previous consultant.
He gave a brief run-down of the remedial work on the Chapel; the excavation of the tower basement and creation of new floor levels, expert joinery work including restoration of the doors, new parapet stonework, sections of roof timber that needed replacement before the planking of the entire roof and laying new lead, and the timber conservation work.
He remarked that the Anchor had finally been removed as the Contractor was moving in.

Volunteers: he appealed to Friends to come forward and help with the tasks that will be required once the Chapel was operational. St Nicholas Chapel is to be one of a dozen “Conservation Churches” designated by the ‘Trust’, which will form a “hub” for other CCT church visiting.

There were Questions from the floor :- would we apply to have the bench ends returned by the V&A museum?[where they are a prominent part of the display in the Medieval galleries]
A. Only museums might be able to apply for a specific loan – but we could have good quality pictures of them on display. Unfortunately the provenance of some of the items in the V&A seems to have been lost. Photographs we have from a 1920s arts magazine showed them all as one collection. They were saved from destruction in 1852 and it is only by chance that we have any medieval desks and fronts left at all. 
The chairman’s report was accepted.

4. Bells repair
Heather Bolt reported on the actions of the committee in the past 12 months, the good news being that the bells will be reinstated before the end of the year, probably in early October.

To recap: the total cost of the bells work was quoted at £42,000. At the previous 2014 AGM the Committee was given the authority to take the lead and get the bells restored, and to spend ‘reserves’ on removing the bells before the main contract commenced (£4,500).  At that stage very little money had been secured. 
HB reported that thanks to generous local support more than £6,300 had been raised in donations and fund raising, and together with the £3,600 paid by the Friends for the bells removal (after the allowance given for voluntary labour),  the total Friends contribution amounts to £10,800 (a quarter of the total cost).
The Parish Trust of St Margaret’s with St Nicholas has pledged £7500; the Diocesan Bell-ringers and The Geoffrey Watling Trust have each pledged £3000.

The total raised £23,200, plus the value of voluntary labour = £26,000.
An application was submitted to the Heritage Lottery Fund in August last year, which was turned down. A fresh application was submitted in February and the ‘Friends’ were awarded a grant of £24,000 in March.     However, almost £6,000 of the HLF money will be spent on an education programme in two local primary schools, for explanatory panels in the chapel and a guide leaflet relating to the bells.  Derek Oldfield is generously composing a piece of music to celebrate the return of the bells; to be played by a youth ensemble. 

The contract to replace the headstocks on the eight bells, to tighten the wooden frame and to provide a new rope guide, was awarded to Whites of Appleton, Bell-Hangers, at the end of March.    The headstocks have to go to outside foundries to be manufactured – the process is likely to take five months. Whites hope to have the bells into their workshop by September and to re-hang them in early October.
Invaluable support (technical and practical) has been given by the Diocesan Bells Advisor, 
Peter Trent and by local bell-ringers.

Questions from the floor: which schools are involved in the HLF scheme – and what is the ‘education programme’?
The schools are St Edmund’s Community Foundation School (North Lynn) and Whitefriars Church of England Primary School (South Lynn). The Tower Captain, Terry Greenacre and two volunteers will give talks on the tradition of Bell ringing. Terry will demonstrate with a model bell and there will be sessions of music making on his bells plates, visits to the belfry etc.  A choral concert involving the St Edmunds children will take place next Easter – followed by a peal of the restored bells.
The Chairman noted that up to 50% of the children in each school were from immigrant families, and we hope to be able to encourage the involvement of these ‘Baltic’ families in the chapel through their children.  The meeting was advised that this project had been achieved through the sheer perseverance of Heather Bolt, and she was applauded for its success.
5. Treasurer’s Report and draft Accounts
The Chairman noted acceptance by the committee of last year’s final accounts after having been audited by David Tate as our Independent Examiner.

Roger Edwards presented his Draft Accounts for the Year ending 31st May 2015, for the General Account and for the Bells Account.
In the General Account, the income amounted to £1220.42 with expenses so far of £128.85. 
There was an exceptional payment of  £4,305.60 for the removal of the Bells, giving an  excess of Expenditure over Income  of £3,214.03. Balances in the Current Account and CCLA Deposit Account amounted to £1049.84 and £1500 respectively.
The Treasurer stated that the Renovation Account at Barclays, relating to the 2012-13 appeal and the current work in the Chapel, should now be closed.  The small residual sum [£372.72] should be transferred into the General account as a reserve held against future repair work.
The Balance in the Bells account at 26/5/2015 amounted to £22,980.95, with further funding pledges due at later stages in the repairs.
Adoption of the draft Accounts, and the closure of the Renovation Account, was proposed by Brian Chase, seconded by Mike Brindle, and agreed.

6. Election of Officers and Committee for 2015-16.
No further nominations had been received. It was therefore agreed that Adrian Parker should continue as Chairman, Richard Jarvis be elected as Treasurer and Heather Bolt remain as Secretary. The nine other members of the Management committee were elected en bloc,
namely   Brian Chase, Nick Balaam, Malcolm Bailey, Roger Edwards, Bryan Howling, John Martin, Derek Oldfield, Elizabeth Pye and Paul Richards : proposed by Kate Parker and seconded by Mike Brindle.
Mike Carter-Rowlands has resigned from the committee – he was thanked for the work he had undertaken in supporting the volunteers.

Thanks are also due to Leanne Bailey who has continued to act as Membership Secretary and the Editor and distributor of the Newsletter. 

She reported that there were 110 members.

7. Address by Peter Aiers
He thanked the Friends for their time and commitment. He said the St Nicholas Chapel Project had been the first time the CCT had worked in close co-operation with a ‘Friends’ group.  He hoped that the membership would spread the word and encourage people to involve themselves with the Chapel. It was important that as many people as possible understood its value to the community and its standing as a nationally important monument.

The designation “Conservation Church” is an attempt to create a clear branding for the major CCT churches.  The general public should come to expect a CC to be open every day, to be welcoming and to contain  information about other CCT churches in the area – St John Maddermarket in Norwich and All Saints in Cambridge have just been ‘designated’; the aim is for long-term sustainability of such churches, meeting their own daily expenses.
8. Other business
The Chairman said that the public re-opening of the Chapel would take place on Saturday the 12th September, with an evening event.  The King’s Lynn Festival were organising a celebratory Brass Band Concert for mid-October, and there were bookings for concerts in December. 
The meeting finished at 7.55pm.

There followed a slide show [“Heavens Above”] given by Adrian Parker of photographs of the renovation work on the Chapel, and details of the angel figures which form part of the roof and which are difficult to see without the advantage of scaffolding. Research this year with his brother had investigated the attributes and grouping of the angel figures in the Chapel, and had suggestions concerning what had been lost.
16.06.2015.
